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Contributions


Please send ideas or contributions for future Newsletters


to Brian Dawkins (01684 573562),


email db.dawkins@hotmail.co.uk


Committee Contact


Margaret Vernon (01684 565079)











NEWS AND VIEWS


I hope everyone is enjoying the summer and taking advantage of our outdoor walks and visits. There are still three more to enjoy this year – details overleaf. We now look forward to our autumn season of indoor meetings, which begin on September 8th not September 1st because the first Thursday is not in term time. We have a wide range of interesting topics to tempt you out on cold winter nights and details are again overleaf. If anyone would like to recommend a speaker or has a topic that they would like a talk on, please get in touch with any committee member.  


Very many thanks to Jim for editing this Newsletter for the last 3 years. His hand at ensuring the interesting content and continued success has been obvious and very much appreciated by all.  The baton is how handed to Brian Dawkins, so please keep him supplied with your observations and articles. Welcome to Brian, and our continued thanks to Tony for collating and typing everything.


Alfrick Show, 3rd Sept, 12.30pm onwards: We run a very successful stand at this excellent, well-attended Show – do go and enjoy it! We are very grateful to the organisers of the 2010 Alfrick Show for the gift they donated to the Trust last year – it was used for the developments at the Knapp.


Share Your Surplus: There is nothing worse than having surplus home-grown or wild produce and not finding a good home for it! So, please bring it to our September and/or October meetings and share it with others, so raising even more funds for the Trust. Homemade cakes and preserves, etc., will also be most welcome. 


News From the Knapp: The Knapp Open Day was a huge success. The warm spring sunshine attracted an above average 450 visitors which raised over £1200 profit. The guided walks were also well attended with over 40 people participating. Fergus and Tina were very pleased with how it all went and thank our members for their vital support.


Work on the new information and volunteer centre is ongoing and should be completed by the autumn.


Ancient Trees of Hanley Castle


Cec Roberts


Last November Simon Roberts led a group of 29 to St Mary's Churchyard to see Lime trees planted to commemorate the battle of Blenheim in 1704. We continued along public footpaths and private land to see a mighty Pedunculate Oak, more than 6m in girth, near the castle mound. This tree had staghorns and was naturally ‘growing down’ to resemble a middle-aged man – going thin on top and putting a bit on around the waist. Simon said, had this tree been in central Europe it would be a National Monument, but because we have an abundance of ancient trees in our neck of the woods we take them for granted.


Near Lodge Farm, we saw a feature probably unique in the County – 14 ancient Oak pollards in a hedgerow, some measuring 5m in girth. Pollarding trees above cattle-browsing height promotes new growth and prolongs life.


Hollows, loose bark, nooks and crannies, provide essential habitat for invertebrates, bats and nesting birds. Ivy-clad trees also provide a late nectar source and over-winter refuge for many creatures. Fungi play an essential role where mycorrhiza help the tree gain nutrients in return for sugars, and protect the roots from pathogens. 


Along Gilberts Lane we saw a Black Poplar lying prostrate; this tree had been recorded as a fine maiden with a girth of over 5m only 2 years ago. Another Black Poplar was a lapsed pollard displaying the characteristic burrs and gnarled bark, which cast shadows to give the tree its name. We saw a veteran Oak, now dead but alive when recorded. The habitat value of standing dead-wood was mentioned along with land management, where close cultivation can be damaging. 


The recording of ancient trees was emphasised to save them for future generations. Please consider getting involved by contacting the WBRC at 01905 759759 or � HYPERLINK "http://www.wbrc.org.uk" \t "_blank" ��www.wbrc.org.uk�. 


We concluded at an impressive line of Oak pollards at Gilberts End, before returning to The Three Kings for burgers – especially laid on! We thank Nick Lechmere and Peter and Sally Hargreaves for access, and Simon for his enthusiasm.


(A fuller report of this visit is on our website)


Harsh Winter


Garth Lowe


The winter at the end of last year was a particularly harsh one. Starting with the first snow on the 26th November the cold spell continued until the end of December. On nine consecutive days during this period the maximum temperature at Old Storridge never got above 0C with some night temperatures dropping to – 10C. These conditions put a great strain on the local birds particularly those with the least body mass such as the wrens.


A neighbour in Birchwood Lane, just a ten minute walk through the woods, asked us to come and see a phenomena that he had observed last winter, a large number of wrens all roosting in one bird box. The bird box was attached to one corner upright of an open barn used as a workshop.


So on the evening of 19th December, I met my sister Cherry Greenway and her husband, and in snowy conditions arrived at the bird box at around 3.40pm. By 3.55pm three pairs of eyes were studying the box. Then one wren went in, only to reappear as if to say ‘I’m not going to be the first’! This procedure was repeated a few more times as other wrens started to arrive, and by 4.10pm a few had stayed inside while others were repeating the in and out action.


As we watched, the number of wrens going into the box rose steadily. 20 was soon passed and then 30, which we thought quite unbelievable in one normal sized bird box. Then 40 was reached with more wrens arriving by the minute and queuing up around the site. At 4.30pm all went very quiet and we had seen a total of 50 wrens go into the one bird box, but two had come out and gone elsewhere leaving an incredible figure of 48 all tucked up warmly inside, ensuring that they survived another incredibly cold night.


 Wrens by nature are not social birds, setting up territories in the spring and defending them against other male wrens, so this winter gathering has to overcome this part of their make-up. It is an ingenious scheme, all huddling together in one box through long cold nights, saving on the loss of body heat. The question is, how did this evolve?


Since this number of birds could not all be living around the site, it begs the question how do they all know where the communal roosting box is? Some birds must remember that it was used last year, but how do all the youngsters from this year know where to go?


It was a magical 45 minutes watching the wrens performing their going to bed routine which must take place night after night during long periods of intense cold.


Longdon Marsh in 1853


Brian Iles


In 1856 Edwin Lees published his book ‘Pictures of Nature around the Hills’ in which he describes various outings with the Malvern & Worcestershire Naturalists Clubs. One of these excursions, in 1853, included a visit to Longdon Marsh. Lees states that the area was surrounded by deep ditches and was largely populated by geese. In summer the area was covered in discarded goose feathers, and in the autumn and winter it was covered in water. 


In winter the marsh was visited by gulls, terns, whimbrels, curlews, etc, and in 1854 a grey phalarope was killed there. Snipe and lapwings bred on the marsh. He had seen ‘water-crake’ (water rail) and ‘water-hen’ (moorhen), and bittern had occasionally been shot. As well as buzzard, sparrow hawk and peregrine, hen harriers were seen hunting in the area. He also mentions other winter visitors; divers, ‘colyumbus arcticus, septentrionalis and stellatus’ which I assume he meant black-throated, great northern, and red-throated divers.


The plantlife Lees mentions includes salt-marsh club-rush, flowering rush, parsley water-dropwort, mares-tail, sulphur-wort dropwort, yellow loosestrife, wild celery, marsh arrow-grass, golden sea-dock, blue marsh vetchling, marsh thistle and various sedges and reeds. Nearer Upton he mentions that many ditches were filled with frog-bit. 


He suggests that at that time the area still supported salt loving plants, due to its having previously been part of the tidal reaches of the River Severn. I believe that at one time the Severn was tidal at Worcester.


Lees’ sightings are known to be not always perfectly accurate, (he didn’t have the luxury of the internet to check his reports), however one wonders how many of these species are still present in 2011 !


DATES FOR YOUR DIARY


Indoor Meetings


Indoor meetings are held at 7.30 pm on the first Thursday in the month at the Chase High School Sixth Form Annexe, Geraldine Close, off Geraldine Road, Barnards Green, Malvern, WR14 3PF. Adults £2, children free, refreshments included. Non-Trust members welcome.


THURS 8th (NOT 1st) SEPT: ‘Hidden Places, Secret Lives – Fascinating Insects and Other Creatures’ by Rosemary Winnall.


THURS 6th OCT: ‘Flora & Fauna of Chalk Grasslands’ - Speaker tba.


THURS 3rd NOV: ‘Reptiles of Herefordshire and Worcestershire’ by Nigel Hand.


THURS 1st DEC: ‘Mammals of the Malverns’ by Johnny Birks.


THURS 5th JAN: ‘Flora of the Malverns’ by Rob Havard.


Outdoor Meetings


If you are joining us for the first time – welcome! If you need a lift or more information, please phone Pauline on 01905 352423 / 07972498889 or Brian Bradford on 01684 565994 / 07816867137. Always wear suitable clothing and footwear. Donations to the WWT appreciated.


SAT 13th AUG: Bat and moth walk with Fergus Henderson at the Knapp (GR 751 522). Meet at the information centre at 8.30pm. Wear stout shoes and bring a torch.


SATURDAY 17th SEPT: ‘Water Power at the Knapp’: a gentle geological walk and talk following Leigh Brook through the reserve and back again – only 1.5 miles with gentle slopes, taking about 2 hours. Meet with Jim Handley at 10am at the entrance to the Knapp and Papermill near Alfrick Pound (GR 751 522).


SUNDAY 16th OCT: Continuing our look at Ancient Trees with Simon Roberts. Meet at 10am at Hanley Castle High School car park, (GR 838 421) for a 3-hour walk towards Hanley Swan. Stout footwear recommended. Some stiles. Return to Hanley Castle for refreshments at the Three Kings pub.


MON 23rd JAN 2012: Bird watching at Upton Warren led by warden Arthur Jacobs. Meet 10am at the Moors Pool car park (SO 938675) for 2-3 hour visit. Bring binoculars / scopes. Numbers limited so booking essential with Pauline on 01905 352423 / 0797248889.
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